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Report of the Life Sciences Innovation Forum Planning Group: May 23, 2005
1.  The LSIF Planning Group met in Jeju, Korea on May 23 to finalize the LSIF Readiness Assessments and the ICH GCG selection criteria, and to discuss the implementation of priority projects including research; clinical trials infrastructure; access to capital; and, an integrated approach to health services policy and regulatory decision-making. The group also discussed capacity building; preparations for LSIF III and outreach to other groups. Representatives from Australia, Canada, China, Indonesia, Korea, Peru, the Philippines, Chinese Taipei, Thailand and the United States participated in the meeting.

2. The Chair reviewed the outcomes and agreed actions from the February 22, 2005 LSIF Planning Group meeting in Seoul, including how the strategic plan reflects APEC’s Transparency Standards and relates to APEC’s IPR capacity building activities. On behalf of the Planning Group the Chair expressed the group’s best wishes to H.E. Suwit Khunkitti, Chair LSIF for a speedy recovery from his recent illness. 
3. Life Sciences Readiness Assessments (LSRA). The Chair noted that comments from Australia and Chinese Taipei had been reflected in the current draft LSRA template, which had been substantially revised from the 2004 version in light of strategic plan recommendations. The Planning Group approved Document 2005/SOM2/LSIF/002 as the final document. The Chair noted that a revision of expert facilitator guidelines was in process and that these would be circulated for review by June 15. She asked for expressions of interest from economies wanting expert facilitators to assist with their readiness assessment, and for nominations from economies of expert facilitators, by June 15 The Chair noted that a budget would need to be drawn up and submitted for LSRA capacity building for activity in 2006.  
4. Thailand proposed that in order to maximize the utility of the LSRA template and assure the efficient use of APEC funds, economies should group together in workshops using one expert facilitator. Chinese Taipei supported this approach. Thailand therefore proposed that APEC funds be sought for an LSRA workshop in Thailand involving three APEC economies: Thailand, Malaysia, and Chinese Taipei, with one expert facilitator. The Planning Group approved Thailand’s proposal in principle. The Secretariat noted that because of the APEC budget cycle the budget proposal would need to be submitted to the May 26-27 CTI. Thailand undertook to draft an outline of the proposal for submission to the CTI. It was envisaged that because only one facilitator would be used, the cost would be about half of the 2004 LSRA capacity building project.
5. Report on the ICH GCG Meeting. Thailand reported that Dr. Pakdee Pothisiri had participated in the May ICH GCG meeting in Brussels. He had briefed the GCG on the LSIF strategic plan and implementation priorities, and the selection process for LSIF participation in the ICH GCG. Dr. Pakdee had informed the meeting that he would participate in the Fall ICH GCG meeting and that Korea intended to participate in 2006. Chinese Taipei suggested that it would be helpful for the LSIF ICH GCG participant to provide a written report to LSIF so that members could provide feedback. The Planning Group supported this suggestion. The group reviewed the revised ICH selection criteria (2005/SOM2/LSIF/004rev1) and draft guidelines (2005/SOMII/LSIF/003). The Planning Group approved the selection criteria in principle subject to clarification of the way funding would be allocated given the staggered rotation. Canada undertook to provide that clarification by June 15. Comments on the ICH guidance document were requested by June 15. Since the ICH selection criteria had finally been approved, formal invitations would be issued by Chair LSIF to all economies inviting nominations for LSIF representatives to the ICH GCG, as soon as funding clarification had been received from Canada.
6. Implementation of Priority Projects. The Technical Advisor to the LSIF Vice Chairs briefed the Planning Group on developments with the implementation of priority projects. She noted that Dr. Hartwell as Chair of the LSIF Research Group had sent a letter to Ministers through the Planning Group on April 22 (2005/SOM2/LSIF/005) alerting them to three meetings: the June 8-10 Pacific Health Summit, the June 11 high-level pre-meeting of the Research Group; and, the September 2005 LSIF III. 
7. Dr. Hartwell has drawn on some of the high-level Summit participants from APEC economies to participate in the high-level Research Group pre-meeting and share ideas on the implementation of the LSIF Research Agenda. He also has invited all APEC economies to send representatives to this June 11 meeting. To date responses had been received from 13 APEC economies at a very senior level. The pre-meeting is intended as an informal strategic discussion, preparatory to the main Implementation Group meetings, which will be held as part of LSIF III. Because LSIF was now in the implementation phase, and the area of clinical trials infrastructure and capacity-building span both the Research and the Development Group, the high-level pre-meeting also will cover that subject for both groups so as not to duplicate effort. Similarly, during the implementation phase, it would be efficient for LSIF to identify elements common to each of the four areas of the life sciences innovation value chain, such as harmonization and other capacity building activities. Questions on the June 11 pre-meeting should be directed to Chair LSIF Planning Group and the Technical Advisor to the Vice Chairs (kclemans@crowell.com) who is acting as liaison with Dr. Hartwell’s office.
8. Chinese Taipei indicated its continuing interest in GCP and GMP capacity building and the U.S. undertook to communicate this interest to the US FDA.  The Planning Group was briefed on developments with Dr. Kim Tan’s LSI regional venture capital proposal (2005/SOM2LSIF/006). Two comments had been received on the proposal: one from Australia that supported the concept and the other from the United States seeking clarification of funding mechanisms. The ABAC at its May 10-13 meeting in Beijing had supported the proposal and there was an expectation that the proposal would be considered by Finance Ministers. A number of APEC economies already have similar mechanisms operating in their economies at the national level. Dr. Kim Tan’s proposal would be an extension of those facilities to small regional groups. Thailand expressed interest in the proposal. It was suggested that the Planning Group ensure that each economy’s representative to the Finance Ministers Technical Working Group was fully briefed on the proposal before their June 16 meeting.
9. Thailand’s Cabinet Forum on an Integrated Approach to Health Services/Life Sciences Policy and Regulatory Decision-Making. Thailand informed the Planning Group that the Cabinet level forum it is hosting to discuss implementation of the integrated approach to health services regulatory and policy recommendations of the LSIF strategic plan would be held on July 14, 2005 at the Thai MFA conference facilities. Attention was drawn to the “Save the Date” notice (2005/SOM2/LSIF/007a) and the draft agenda for the forum (2005/SOM2/LSIF/007rev1). Economies were asked to inform their Health, Science and Technology Ministers of this meeting as a matter of priority and forward their expressions of interest to the Chair of the LSIF Planning Group so that personalized invitations could be issued by H.E. Suwit Khunkitti. Comments would be welcome on the draft agenda for the forum. These should be directed to the Chair LSIF Planning Group and Dr. Sumol Pavittranon by email (psumol@yahoo.com). The outcome of the forum would be reported as a major capacity building outcome to LSIF III. 
10. Update on LSIF-related Training Initiatives.  The Chair of the LSIF Planning Group reported on the up-coming June 13-17 Global Harmonized Task Force (GHTF) training workshop in Bangkok. This would be the third in a series of medical device capacity building workshops, which traditionally have been extremely well attended. 17 economies participated in the 2nd workshop held in Singapore in 2002. The focus of this activity was on regulatory, auditing and quality systems and surveillance mechanisms. Thailand reported on its proposed self-funded Training Workshop on ICH Safety and Efficacy Guidelines (2005/SOM2/LSIF/008) to be held July 26-29, 2005 in Bangkok by the Thai FDA. An invitation was extended to all APEC economies. Interested participants should contact the Dr. Yuppadee directly (yuppbkk@fda.moph.go.th). A high level speaker from the ICH would participate in the training. Chinese Taipei drew attention to the 6th Symposium of the APEC Network on Pharmaceutical Regulatory Science which will be held November 14-15, 2005 at the Taipei International Convention Center. This activity is conducted under the ISTWG. While ISTWG would be coordinating the distribution of information on this symposium, the Planning Group was asked to also draw it to the attention of their economies. The group agreed that these were good examples of cooperation with other fora. 
11. Preparations for LSIF III. Korea announced that it was very pleased to have the opportunity to host LSIF III. The Ministry of Health and Welfare was working with the APEC 2005 office to determine an appropriate date during the SOM III period in Gyeongju City. The LSIF Chairs and Vice Chairs had recommended September 8-9, 2005 as being the optimal date to ensure high level participation. The Planning Group was advised that the date would be fixed after SOM II has concluded. Korea encouraged high level participation in the forum. The Planning Group encouraged Korea to finalize the date as soon as possible so that schedules of potential high level participants could be duly marked. Chinese Taipei noted the importance of high level participation in the Implementation Groups of the forum, but awaited confirmation of the September 8-9 date. The Planning Group discussed the draft agenda of LSIF III (2005/SOM2/LSIF/009). At the conclusion of LSIF II, the Chair and Vice Chairs had suggested that the overall theme of LSIF III should be building regional alliances to implement the priority areas of the strategic plan. As such the agenda of the Implementation Groups focused on Research; Harmonization (including GMP and GCP capacity building); Access to Capital; and Health Services, with a focus on outcomes of Thailand’s July 14 Cabinet level forum. Comments on the draft agenda should be directed to Chair LSIF Planning Group and copied to the Advisor to the Chair (psumol@yahoo.com) and the Technical Advisor to the Vice Chairs (kclemans@crowell.com). Dr. Kimm, Director of the National Genome Research Institute of Korea, observed that there were a number of on-going activities in the region that had implications for the LSIF biomarker and cohort study which needed to be brought into the LSIF process and discussed at LSIF III.
12. Outreach. The Planning Group was informed that preparations for the June 8-11 Pacific Health Summit were well underway. More than 300 high level participants from scientific, government and industry communities were expected to attend. The focus of the Summit was on the early detection and prevention of disease and the appropriate policies that needed to be employed to further scientific advances in this area. It was noted that while the Pacific Health Summit was an independent activity there likely were considerable synergies with LSIF. LSIF had agreed to send the LSIF Chair to the Pacific Health Summit. Because Minister Suwit was advised not to travel yet, he had designated Thailand’s Minister of Health to participate in his stead and brief the Summit on the activities of the LSIF. A number of APEC economies would be participating in the Summit and a report would be made to LSIF III. The United States reported on presentations made to the Health Task Force and ISTWG on LSIF activities. Attention was drawn to the ISTWG e-IMBL initiative and its possible relationship with LSIF. The e-IMBL initiative was being led by Korea. Professor Jeongbin Yim, Seoul National University would be invited to speak to this initiative at LSIF III.
